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Provost’s Task Force on Interdisciplinary Activities

Meeting Summary

Monday, October 8, 12:00 noon - 1:30pm

In Attendance

Andy Miller, Karl Steiner, Theo Gougousi, Devin Hagerty, John Schumacher, Claudia Galindo, Matthias Gobbert, Marie-Christine Daniel-Onuta, Tulay Adali, Steve Freeland, Constantine Vaporis, Tony Moreira, Wendy Salkind, Diane Lee, Carole McCann, and Rachel Carter

Information-gathering report: Interdisciplinary research

Rachel began the meeting by providing an overview of her early information gathering regarding interdisciplinary research activities on campus.  She made phone calls to the college Deans, the Graduate School, Dr. Steiner’s office (spoke with Don Engel), OUE (Jill Randles), and the Office of Sponsored Programs (OSP).  The OSP provided a database that tracks the external funding for collaborative activities.  Outside of this, each person she spoke with said they did not have in their office and were not aware of any mechanism in place to track the interdisciplinary research activities of faculty.  Rachel also reported that almost everyone she spoke with directed her to Dr. Freeland in INDS as a likely source of this information; she responded that Dr. Freeland was a member of the task force and would bring his resources to the information-gathering process.  However, she thought it curious how frequently INDS (as an individualized undergraduate major) was conflated with interdisciplinary research activities.  Dr. Freeland also expressed surprised with this result.

Dr. McCann reported getting a similar picture when she conducted a Google search on interdisciplinarity at UMBC.  She received approximately ten pages of hits for INDS, but nothing for GWST, LLC, or any of the interdisciplinary science programs on campus. She was surprised that even those who use the word interdisciplinary in their program descriptions were not pulled by her search.  She stated that this may reflect the common sense at UMBC is that there are only the disciplines and then INDS.

The features of successes and frustrations

We then had a report from several task force members regarding the features of successes and frustrations they have experienced involving their interdisciplinary work.  This led to a rich and wide-ranging discussion, during which the following major themes and main points were made.

Faculty roles and responsibilities (research and teaching):

· Because systems for evaluating and rewarding faculty work flow through departments, activities carried on outside the home department often go unrecognized, and faculty end up doing interdisciplinary work as an overload, and/or, these interdisciplinary activities are commonly seen as compromising the faculty member’s commitment to their first priority (their home department).  
· The disciplinary structure on campus requires faculty to publish in particular discipline-specific journals in order to achieve tenure and promotion.  There is some concern by faculty that this interdisciplinary work will dilute the quality of disciplinary research and teaching.  At the same time, some departments readily support interdisciplinary work.  This inconsistency needs to be addressed.  We need to think about how we can recognize publication in interdisciplinary journals across campus.
· Suggestions for possible remedies were discussed.  There seemed to be consensus on several:
· It is important to develop a university-wide formalized structure for affiliate faculty appointments to provide the space for these activities along with a database of existing affiliate faculty appointments.
· Formal affiliate faculty appointments should be taken into account in P&T reviews and procedures.
· There are a wide variety of units that use affiliate faculty appointments, but many who do not, so that affiliate faculty appointments are unevenly distributed across campus.  In some cases, affiliate faculty appointments are recognized by academic programs not departments.  As we move forward in the development of Digital Measures, it will be important for it to capture affiliate faculty appointments (only primary appointments are currently captured through this system).
· Dr. McCann provided a quick overview of the discussion she and Rachel had with Dr. Dillion on the untapped capability provided through REX.  She mentioned that Dr. Dillion will likely join us at a future meeting to discuss what we would like to see and what we have the capacity to do.
Resource allocation and support for research and instructional activities:

· Because resources flow through departments, those collaborations that fall between departments and institutions often confront conflicting rules, conflicting sets of procedures, gaps in policy, and multiple sets of practices and requirements.  In particular, task force members discussed frustrations regarding intercampus collaborations, noting that: 1) grant application processes at UMAB and UMBC are different, thus creating challenges for intercampus collaborations; 2) you cannot pay RAs from one campus from a grant controlled at another campus; and 3) the defacto subcontracting used in intercampus collaborations limits our ability to work effectively and to recover overhead, which multiples the cost of doing research.
· There is often a “you and us” breakdown during collaborative discussions due to a sense of competition over scarce resources.  For example, 1) the way faculty lines are distributed and student FTEs are calculated contributes to this competition, and 2) the way that grant overhead and DRIF are distributed and credited to departments also contributes to competition over research activities.
· This is part of the larger problem of properly resourcing departments to carry out their missions.  However, resources are always scarce, and we need to understand that if we invest in these interdepartmental collaborations, they will pay off in the long-run.
· With regard to research, the task force has to think about what kind of infrastructure we would recommend to identify the multiple potential collaborations and to build more robust support for the early stages of interdisciplinary research collaborations and grant applications.
· We need to develop more effective campus databases and internal communication processes to identify and foster potential interdisciplinary activities.
· With regard to curriculum, metrics of instructional activity (FTEs, degrees awarded, faculty-student ratios) are so departmentally structured that it undercuts the departmental incentive to encourage collaborative and innovative interdisciplinary activity (team-teaching, cross-listed courses, etc.).
· The task force will also have to think about our product--our graduates--, who will be expected to work in interdisciplinary teams in their future careers.  We need to think about how interdisciplinary programs and credentialing will fit into this mix. 
· We also need to pay attention to how university metrics discourage departments from promoting interdisciplinary credentials for their students.  While some departments encourage students to seek multiple credentials (double-majors, minors, and certificates), overall, the university emphasizes primary majors.  Additionally, the degree certificate does not show double-majors, although the transcript does document them.  
· Unlike the question of faculty reward and recognition, this discussion did not immediately yield suggestions for remedies.  It did suggest some areas for further investigation, which Dr. McCann summarized as potential work groups.  They are: 
· faculty recognition and reward (research and teaching)
· intercampus collaborations
· budget and planning
· curriculum and pedagogy
· campus culture with regard to interdisciplinarity (attitudes)
Campus survey on interdisciplinary activity

The conversation then moved to a discussion about developing and distributing a campus survey.  We will work with the Office of Institutional Advancement (OIA) to develop and design the survey.  Drs. Galindo, Schumacher, Freeland, and Hagerty volunteered for a work group on survey development.

Within this discussion, several main points were made:

· There needs to be a conversation within departments about how they view interdisciplinarity and how they support faculty research and teaching.
· Program descriptions could provide data on interdisciplinary curricula.
· Most faculty and administrators on campus do not have a good sense of what is going on across campus and of faculty collaborations outside the U.S.  We should consider capturing this international dimension within our survey.
· We must be careful not to mix interdisciplinarity with collaborative work, which can be disciplinary. They have two different connotations and two different sets of challenges.  However, a repository of international collaborations would still have value.  Perhaps this could impact the thinking of those who do not currently think of UMBC within the global academy.
· Through the survey, we may also want to determine what is not interdisciplinarity.  Maybe we should not define this but see how it emerges from the data.  Part of the survey should ask respondents how they define interdisciplinarity.
· We should also consider what types of comparisons we want to make and the scope of our survey.
· There was some discussion about the student perspective on interdisciplinarity and how faculty can pedagogically support true team-teaching and student collaborations.  Chemistry and Biochemistry is working on a system to support collaborative student work.  This is still under development, but may provide a resource as we develop recommendations.
Plans for our November meeting

· Drs. Galindo, Freeland, Schumacher, and Hagerty will provide a proposal for the survey format.  We will discuss “the realm of the possible,” then have a conversation about the survey’s conceptual map.
· Dr. Steiner will provide a brief overview of a National Academy of Sciences report on interdisciplinarity to provide potential guideposts for the questions we could ask in our survey.
· Originally, we had suggested that Dr. Moreira would provide a report, but given the spate of activity in October and November, Dr. McCann will provide an update on the university strategic planning process.
· Dr. McCann suggested task force members give some thought to which work groups we should have and which they might participate in.  She summarized that, at least tentatively, our work group topics are:
· faculty recognition and reward (research and teaching)
· intercampus collaborations
· budget and planning
· curriculum and pedagogy
November meeting
Our next meeting will be held on: 

Tuesday, November 19th

12 noon - 1:30 pm

Sherman Hall, Room 423 (the GWST/LLC Conference Room) 

**Please note this change in location**

